
Conclusion

Slavoj Žižek recently weighed in on the proliferation of  theories 
of the posthuman when he summarized as follows:

Furthermore, a whole school of cyberspace theorists advocate 

the notion that cyberspace phenomena render palpable in our 

everyday experience the deconstructionist “decentered subject”: 

one should endorse the “dissemination” of the unique Self into 

a multiplicity of competing agents, into a “collective mind,” a 

plurality of self-images without a global coordinating center, 

which is operative in cyberspace, and disconnect it from 

 pathological trauma—playing in virtual spaces enables me to 

discover new aspects of “me,” a wealth of shifting identities, of 

masks without a “real” person behind, and thus to experience 

the ideological mechanism of the production of Self, the 

 immanent violence and arbitrariness of this production/ 

construction. (25)

What strikes me as we work our way through these various 
Latin American articulations of the posthuman is that the “real 
person behind” never goes away completely. The masks, the 
bodies, the play of signifiers that Žižek appears to conflate with 
the now tired poststructuralist conceptualizations of identity 
do not occur in the way that one would assume. What we find 
in these texts is a profoundly human posthuman, though not in 
the knee-jerk rejection of technology that we find in Sabato and 
other mid-twentieth-century writers. What we do see are the 
strategies that art employs as it attempts to think through reali-
ties and identities, both collective and individual, in a world 
that is increasingly mediated by the technologies of culture. 
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The scarred cyborgs, the confused posthumans, the  ungendered 
and regendered motherless bodies, the products of neoliberal-
ism, and even the normal folk just trying to remember their 
individual lives are all cybernetic organisms of one sort or 
another. What the literature and other expressions of culture 
that we have considered in this book suggest is the power of 
these figures to enunciate contemporary realities, be they those 
traumatized realities of the postdictatorship, be they the every-
day lives of individuals surrounded by effects of neoliberal 
 policy.

It is in this combination of the quotidian and science fiction 
that we see emerge a more Latin American articulation of the 
posthuman. The cyborg image is that which, in these cases, 
helps think through the contradictory realities of local histories 
and global consumerism in a way that is at once an expression 
of global popular culture and an autochthonous gesture unique 
to the various countries in which it appears. Oddly enough, it 
also becomes a gesture that renews and revises previous stories 
about Latin American culture and literature. Elsewhere, I have 
written of the surprising and fundamental elements of the 
 neobaroque in Piglia’s La ciudad ausente (Brown 2009). While 
literal cyborgs play an important part in this baroque-ness—
Angela Ndalianis has argued persuasively that the hybridity that 
cyborgs bring make them merely the most recent expression of 
cyborg sensibility—, I find that Piglia’s use of obscure under-
ground music and film references in the novel create the kinds 
of “zonas de condensación” that Carpentier found so central to 
his thinking about the baroque. As we consider the way that 
cyborg imagery and identity has been folded into expressions of 
Latin American culture, from Holmberg’s automatons to Diego 
Rivera’s murals to the very recent narrative considered in this 
book, we see a possible baroque sensibility at work, one that 
then extends from the biomechanical to a broader incorpora-
tion of global underground and popular culture that is so 
 apparent in Piglia initially and then in Paz Soldán, Fuguet, and 
Fresán. What strikes as ironic is the fact that this science fiction 
imagery and its introduction in apparently realist fiction like 
that of Paz Soldán and Fuguet would appear to follow a similar 
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line of argumentation to that used by Carpentier as he argued 
for a “marvelous real” in Latin America. Carpentier’s position 
was that Latin American reality was sufficiently unique so as to 
require a marvelous description, the basis for the popularity of 
magical realism throughout a last third of the twentieth  century. 
With such a strong appearance of posthumans, both literal and 
figurative, in roles that are at once global and specifically local, 
we see magic replaced by science fiction in a similar dynamic.

The rise of an even younger generation of writers, including 
the southern cone novelist Mike Wilson Reginato, whose 2008 
El púgil explores a cybernetic Buenos Aires with figures that 
range from a talking refrigerator to a clone of Orson Welles to 
a cybernetically reanimated corpse, suggests that the cyborg 
will continue its presence in newly globalized yet stubbornly 
localized Latin American cultural expression. Indeed, Wilson 
works with a group of Chilean writers including Álvaro Bisama, 
Francisco Ortega, and Jorge Baradit, who have embraced a mix 
of realism and science fiction to a success that promises many 
more years of plumbing the posthuman implications of technol-
ogy and identity. We also see a series of epistolary novels that 
are based on electronic mail rather than the traditional hand-
written letter, from Daniel Link’s La ansiedad to Gustavo 
Sainz’s La novela virtual to Luis López Nieves’s El corazón de 
Voltaire. In each of these cases, we see explorations of an older 
genre from a technological perspective that adds to the chang-
ing sense of identity and the Internet in Latin America. The 
richness and variety of the treatments of technological identity 
and the cyborg body suggest an important aspect of Latin 
American cultural production that certainly deserves further 
study. I hope to have pointed out some directions in this book, 
but there remain many texts and ideas left to explore, including, 
especially, the cases of Brazil and the Caribbean and how these 
areas grapple or do not grapple with the themes I have covered 
here. While posthuman sutures will continue to itch and the 
cyberpunk rejection of the materiality of the body is never quite 
embraced, the southern cyborg appears to have taken its place 
in the pantheon of Latin American artistic concerns.


